MINUTES

The Minutes of the Meeting of Ampfield Parish Council held in the Village Hall, Ampfield on Monday, 10 November 2003 commencing at 7.00 pm

PRESENT:


Miss. M. I. Rothwell (Chairman) – Presiding

Mrs. M. E. Birtwistle, Mr. W. M. Caswell, Mr. G. A. Haswell,
Mr. M. D. Hatley, Mr. A. J. Knight, Mr. W. H. Line, 
Mr. B. W. Nanson, Mr. G. C. A. Roads.

IN ATTENDANCE:

3 Parishioners

950
Apologies for Absence

Apologies for absence were received from Mrs. K. C. McCallum and Miss K. J. Rice
951
Minutes

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 22 September 2003, having been previously circulated, were confirmed by the Meeting and signed by the Chairman.
952
Matters arising from the Minutes
952.1
Environmental Improvements – School Area

Mr. Hatley reported that Test Valley Borough Council would shortly instal the dragons’ teeth at the agreed locations (459 mm high). The planting of the remaining areas would be carried out by the Parish Council, probably in the Spring. 
952.2      Baddesley Road

The Clerk reported that he had written to the County Council immediately after the July Meeting of the Council but had received neither an acknowledgement nor a reply. He had sent a reminder in September but nothing had happened. It was agreed he should write a personal letter to the Director of Environment at the County Council with a copy to the Deputy Leader of the County Council (Mr. M. J. Woodhall).
952.3       Parish Community Websites

The Clerk mentioned that he had now received certain information from Mr. Pattani about the siting of the Web Site etc. It was agreed that the Clerk should now accept responsibility for placing of Parish Council news (Minutes, Reports etc.) on the Website and that Mr. Pattani should look after the Community Side.

Mr. Pattani had expressed his concern about the lack of information about Village activities being advertised on the Website. It was agreed that events booked at the Village Hall which were open to the public would be notified to the Webmaster for inclusion in the “What’s On” Section. Organisations were encouraged to advertise their events.

Mention was made about Broadband availability and the need for people of the Braishfield Exchange to register their interest. It was understood that enough people had registered to make broadband available in parts of the Exchange area.
Literature concerning the Local Channel was noted.

952.4      Cesspit – Morleys Lane


Mr. Hatley had not yet been able to talk to the interested parties though Mr. Knight

   indicated he understood the Parties were close to agreement. It was agreed that the

   matter needed to be resolved as soon as possible. 
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953 Public Participation

The Council adjourned from 7.15 until 7.35 for a period of public participation. The Chairman welcomed Residents from the Baddesley Road area. The Residents spoke about their continuing concerns of road safety along Baddesley Road, particularly the speed of traffic, the need to reduce the speed limit from 40 mph to 30 mph, sight lines, the number of accidents along this stretch of road (mainly glass on road and therefore not recorded in the Statistics) and the dangers of the railway bridge. All these points had been raised with the County Council over a long period but results were taking a long time to come through. The Residents were advised that they should start writing individual letters to the County Council with copies to the County Councillor, the Police at Romsey and the Parish Council.
It had already been agreed that the Clerk should write to the Director of Environment of Hampshire County Council. It was agreed to include a request for accident statistics on Baddesley Road and at the Railway Bridge at Nursling (a similar request to be sent to the Traffic Police at Eastleigh).  
954 Annual Budgets and Precept for 2004/2005

Mr. Knight (Chairman of the Finance Committee) introduced the Report of the Finance Committee held on 28 October 2003. The following recommendations were approved:-

F.174 Village Hall

The final invoice for the recent works on the Village Hall Roof and works in the kitchen had now been received. This showed a short-fall between current grants and the amount allocated by the Parish Council of some £6311.35. The Village would be able to fund the £6000 and it was agreed that the Parish Council would fund the balance of £311.35.
F. 179 Grant Applications

The following were approved:-

Dial a Ride

£150

Church Magazine

£60

Churchyard Maintenance
actual costs up to a maximum of £750

ACHA


payment of Hall hiring costs.

F. 180 Clerk’s Salary

It was agreed to increase the Clerk’s Salary by 3% in line with the recommendation with effect from 1 April 2004.

F. 184 Precept 2004/2005

It was agreed that the Precept for 2004/2005 be levied at £35,000 – an increase of £7,000 over the current Precept. The increase is attributable to the loan charges and maintenance of the Recreation Ground which had been purchased since the current year’s budgets had been formulated.
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955 Financial Matters

955.1
Accounts for Payment
It was proposed by Mr. Nanson, seconded by Mr. Caswell, that the following   Accounts be paid: -  


J. K. Murray

Salary & Expenses (November)

  586.79


Inland Revenue

PAYE




    91.57


M. D. Hatley

Padlocks & chain (ARG)


    45.00


North Hill Services
Photocopying etc



  107.47


Ampfield Village Hall
Hire Charges



  102.75


PGC Construction
Village Hall



8987.52


STVVTS

Grant




  150.00

St Mark’s PCC

Grant (Messenger)


    60.00

J. K. Murray

Salary (December)


  310.35

Inland Revenue

PAYE




    91.57

M. D. Hatley

Wreath & Donation – RBL

    50.00 


955.2 2002/2003 Accounts

The Clerk reported that the Accounts for 2002/2003 had now been audited by the External Auditors and there were no matters he had to bring to the attention of the Council. The Statutory Notices had been placed on Notice Boards on 6 November 2003.
955.3 Risk Assessment

The main area for looking at Risk Assessment was Chapel Wood. Mr. Roads had started to make enquiries with BTCV but had not yet much progress – he would continue with these enquiries and would also approach the Forestry Commission. The Clerk would seek advice from HAPTC and the Rights of Way Officers.
955.4 New Bus Shelters
(a) Green Pond Lane
This item was currently deferred.
(b) Morleys Lane

The Clerk had reported that the Area Surveyor had raised no objections to the siting of the bus shelter at the location indicated to him. It was agreed to seek funding through the County Council’s Rural Transport Partnership Scheme. 
(c) Baddesley Road

The possibility of erecting a Shelter on Baddesley Road (near to North Hill Cottage) would be looked at in due course.  
956 Ampfield Recreation Ground
956.1 Management Committee

 Mr. Caswell reported that a number of short-term actions had been taken including severe cutting of the hedge by the Pub (Mr. Ralph was thanked for his assistance in clearing the cuttings away with his trailer). The question of the out-flow from the sewerage plant was being pursued with the Laurel Pub Company.  A quote for a disabled friendly gate was awaited. Ownership signs had been ordered and should be delivered mid-December.
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956.2 Bye-laws

These would be formulated in due course.
956.3 Future Use of Field

.
(a) Cricket Club – The legal formalities with regard to the Lease had now been completed. The Cricket Club had paid the 1st two quarters rent.
956.4 Grass Cutting & Hedge Cutting

Mr. Caswell would be talking to the Golf Club shortly about the grass cutting for the 2004 Season.   

957     Borough Local Plan

(a) Test Valley Plan
Mr. Hatley reported on current issues and in particular the need for some 800 houses in Southern Test Valley. It was now likely that 500 would be allocated to Abbots Wood and the remaining 300 would be found through ‘Windfall’ and ‘Brownfield’ sites.

(b) Eastleigh Plan

This was considered to be a “non-conforming Plan”. It was agreed to await developments.

(c) Wilky Holdings Ltd and Don Wark Consultancy Ltd

The Chairman and the Clerk were receiving a considerable amount of “lobbying” material from these Companies in respect of land at Chilworth. It was agreed that it would not be circulated in future amongst Councillors as it did not appear to have any relevance to this Council. Concern was expressed about inaccuracies in a Report published in the local Press but it was felt that the best way of dealing with this was by not commenting.
958 New Obligations on Parish Councils

958.1 Quality Parish Councils

The Clerk had no further information though there was correspondence on this matter which is recorded under Minute 959
958.2 Allowances for Members of Local Authorities (including Parish Councils)

The Clerk had no further information at this time
958.3 National Training Strategy

The Clerk had no further information.

-Page 368-

959 General Correspondence

959.1 HAPTC Circulars

HAPTC 56th AGM – News Release
Mail 151-03
Bulletin 208 – September 2003.

Mail 056-o3
Mailings April to September 2003.

Mail 064-03
Biffawards – Investing in the Environment

Mail 066-03
Changes to Email

Mail 068-03
Standards Board for England – Update

Mail 069-03
Mentoring opportunity for Parish & Town Councils

Mail 070-03
Quality Parish Status

959.2 Other Correspondence

Zurich Insurance – Terrorism Exclusion (filed with Policy Documents)

Watervoice Southern – Water & Sewerage Customer Survey

Action News – October 2003 Number 41

Action News – November 2003 Number 42

Action Briefing 42 – October 2003 

Charity Law – Autumn 2003

Community Action – AGM – 19 November 2003.

CSI – Street Lighting

HCC – Street Lighting Policy Document (Revised)

Highway Maintenance Work – Green Lane

Testway Conference Suite

Annual Public Meeting of Eastleigh & Test Valley South Primary Care Trust – 27 November 2003.

960 Reports

960.1 Planning Committee

The following Planning and Tree Applications had been commented on at the Meeting of the Planning Committee held on 25 September 2003.



TVS. 01416/4

Monkswood, Winchester Road


TVS. 02008/6

Monkswood Cottage, Winchester Road



TVS. 10124

34 Beechwood Crescent



TPO. 00025/2

Rowans, Straight Mile



TPO.TVBC. 00698/1
18 Flexford Close



TPO.TVBC. 00691/1
7 Beechwood Close

The following Planning & Tree Applications had been commented on at a Meeting of the Planning Committee held on 22 October 2003.
TVS. 05455/4

24 Straight Mile
TVS. 04687/3

Blossom Hill, Jermyns Lane

TVS. 06807/3

Forest Lodge, Knapp Lane

TVS. 01672/12

Hawkers Hill Farm, Knapp Lane

TVS. 01672/11

Hawkers Hill Farm, Knapp Lane

TVS. 09182/4

Lynton, Ampfield Hill

TVS. 10140

79 Flexford Close

TVS. 04834/3

Pinewood Lodge, Green Lane

TVS. 05323/1

Bramerton, Hook Road

TVS. 08066/2

Bishops Cottage, Winghams Lane

TPO.TVBC. 00698/2
66 Flexford Close

TPO.TVBC. 00688/2
Tamarac, Hook Close

TPO.TVBC. 00185/1
Rowleys, Hook Road

TPO.TVBC. 00684/1
26 Hookwater Road

-Page 369-

960.2 Finance Committee

The Minutes and Recommendations had been dealt with under Minute 954
960.3 Footpath Warden

Mrs. Birtwistle had nothing to report
960.4 Test Valley Association of Parish Councils

The next Meeting of the Association would be held on 13 November 2003.
960.5 Hampshire Association of Parish & Town Councils

Nothing to report

960.6 Public Transport & Highway Liaison

(a) Transport Issues – the points raised at the September Meeting had been referred to Mrs. Swan and her reply is attached to the Minutes. It was agreed to take advice from the HCC Transport Group on the ASDA problem.
(b) A report on the one-day Conference on 30 September 2003 is attached
(c) Survey on Subsidised Local Bus Services had been sent to Mrs. Swan

960.7 Ampfield Countryside Heritage Area

Details of forthcoming events had been circulated.

960.8 C. P. R. E. 

Nothing to report

960.9 Village Hall Liaison

Nothing further to report – a letter of appreciation from the Village Hall Committee for the support given by the Parish Council was received. 

960.10 Tree Warden


The Tree Warden reported that a register of all trees planted by the Parish Council would be compiled in due course.
960.11 School Governors

The Council received an update on the current situation at the School. Mr. Knight had now been appointed Chairman of the Governors. It was agreed to seek advice about the continued appointment of Minority Authority Governors.
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961 Highway Matters

961.1 Outstanding Matters with the Area Surveyor 

The Clerk reported that he had received a response from the Highways Authority on the points raised (as listed) and most items had been cleared or were being monitored.
(a) Knapp Lane – surface water problems

(b) Knapp Lane – potholes

(c) Knapp Lane/A3090 – sight lines

(d) Chapel Hill/A3090 – footway blocked by undergrowth

(e) Winghams Lane/A3090 = footway problems

(f) Jermyns Lane/A3090 – sight lines

(g) Baddesley Road – sight lines

(h) Morleys Lane/A3090 junction

961.2 New Items to be raised

Nothing further at this time. 
961.3 Footpath - Arboretum

The Clerk reported that Mike Buffin at the Arboretum had confirmed the points raised in our letter. There was no sign at the moment of a formal application to divert the Footpath.

962 Test Valley Borough Council Items

962.1 Borough Councillor’s Items

Mr. Hatley mentioned two items in particular. First he explained his position with regard to Ganger Farm which had been subject to much speculation and touched on the Ampfield VDS.
962.2 Correspondence

The following had been received: -

TPO – Hook Crescent
962.3 Small Scale Environmental Improvements

Nothing further at this time.
962.4 Neighbourhood Watch & Wardens

The papers from Test Valley Borough Council were noted

962.5 Community Development Seminar

    No-one was available to attend the seminar on 24 November 2003.

963 Chapel Wood
963.1 Friends of Chapel Wood

The Minutes of the Meeting held on 30 October 2003, which had been circulated, were received. The Council confirmed that the Woodland was their ultimate responsibility as the Woodland Committee’s role was only advisory.
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963.2 Work in Woodland   

The work was continuing. 

963.3 Burial Ground

Nothing to report 

963.4 Other Matters

Nothing to report.

964 Date of Next Meeting

It was noted that the next Meeting of the Council would be held on Monday, 12 January 2004 in the Village Hall commencing at 7.00 p.m.
965
Closure

The Meeting closed at 9.40 p.m. (a resolution to extend the Meeting by 10 minutes having been agreed at 9.30 p.m.)  

-Page 372-
